Plymouth Development Corporation

Board of Directors Meeting

Tuesday December 4, 2007

APPROVED MINUTES
Meeting called to order by Leighton Price at 5:00 p.m.

Members present:  William Hallisey, Christine Pratt, Leighton Price, Patrice Hatcher and Jeff Fischer

With Mark Sylvia in attendance

Brief comments from Mr. Price:  There was a discussion at a previous meeting about the fee structure for town-wide permits.  Mr. Price noted that even though there was discussion and a unanimous vote about employers and employees paying the set $100 parking permit fee, the board also discussed the fact that there is no way to enforce this if a person is also a town resident. People will be allowed to purchase a resident parking permit if they reside in town.      

Public Comment Time:

1. Former PDC President Mr. Jeff Chute speaks on behalf of himself and his predecessor, Mr. Tom Jeager, to offer their assistance by answering any questions the new board may have regarding any past actions, thought processes or decisions that were made during their tenure.  

2. Brian Mullen, owner of Bella Piazza on Main Street, comments that he doesn’t think meter maids giving tickets out at 5pm breeds goodwill and the lack of lighting downtown is dangerous.  On the positive side, he feels development will help the area.

3. Eleanor McKee, owner of Windemere and Windemere Two on Main Street and Main Street Extension, comments that she feels there is no shortage of parking during the summer months but in November to December there is not a shortage of parking in Plymouth and while she does agree with the two hour limits, she feels that paid parking should be eliminated during November through April 1st, when the lots appear to be empty.

4. Unity McLean, owner of British Imports on Court Street, comments that based on an article she read in the newspaper about an ex PDC member, she is confused about the PDC’s charge.  She would like to see some of the money collected used for town improvements, as stated in the article, but feels the former board did not live up to that charge at all.  She does not agree with how the former PDC board gave away $40,000.00 or that they accomplished anything good for downtown (lighting signage, etc).  
5. Sue Hickey, owner of M&M Sporting Goods on Main Street, offers thanks and moral support to both the old and new board for trying to work though the issues.  It’s getting better every day.  Ms. Hickey passes out a letter to each member of the Board.

6. Alan Zanotti, building owner downtown, comments that he is concerned about the validity of PDC’s giving away $25,000.00.  Reminds the PDC of it’s obligation to their contract with the town before indulging in philanthropy.   He suggests that Nick Filla come before the board to talk about building a small, one level underground garage.  Also feels the PDC needs to find a way to balance their winter pay roll.  
7. Marie Whiting, owner of Pilgrims Progress on Court Street, comments that she would like to caution the board about confusing our customers with parking changes and enforcement. Business owners are parking out front of their businesses.  Turnover is really important.

8. Mr. Price reminds everyone about the permits being an attractive option for everyone.

9. Susan Melchin, owner of Lily’s Apothecary at One Post Office Square, comments that she feels the IGA time zoned lot is severely abused, along with most other time zoned areas along Main Street. She would be grateful to the board if they would create a mechanism to prohibit this.  She also comments that the previous board spent almost $10,000.00 to improve lighting at the Jenny Gristmill, Memorial Hall and behind the Court house lots. She encourages everyone to take advantage of those parking areas. She explains that the PDC mission is not only parking, but reinvestment in the downtown.  She feels the money that the former PDC Board gave to three different cultural groups was money reinvested into downtown and well spent.

10. Mr. Price comments that he and Mr. Ruggerio are talking about a solution to help prevent turnover abuse in long time pay and display lots and meter lots. One possibility is reducing the 10 hour time metered lots to 6 hours, so these are differentiated from the long term pay and display lots. 
11. Lynn Costa, who works in an office building downtown, comments that her office, is across from the IGA lot and it is never full during the work week.    
12. Ed Russell, town meeting member who filed articles 31 and 32 to amend the PDC charter, asks everyone in the room to please move forward with the new PDC Board by lending support.

13. Michelle DiPersio, owner of Dovetales Antiques and Home on Main Street, comments that she did not feel parking was confusing during the Thanksgiving Day Parade, that she enjoyed a great day of business in general.

14. Leon Marinos, owner of the Colonial Restaurant on Main Street, states that the Thanksgiving Day Parade was the best day of business for him, since he opened.

15. Pamela Matteson, owner of the Chocolate Bar on Court Street, commented that she too, enjoyed a great day of business during the Thanksgiving Day Parade.    
Review and approval of minutes from 10/16/07, 10/23/07, 10/30/07:  

1. 10/16/07:  Because of a communication error, these minutes will be revisited at a later date.
2. 10/23/07:  Mr. Fischer makes a motion to approve the minutes as presented.  Ms. Pratt accepts the motion and it is open for discussion.  Mr.  Price asks for any comments on the content of the minutes as presented.  Mr. Price requests some minor changes be made by Ms. Hatcher.  Correction:  “permitted per Park Plymouth.  And a dollar sign missing.”   

Mr. Price calls for a vote to accept the 10/23/07 minutes as corrected. The board votes and the vote passed unanimously.
3. 10/30/07:  Mr. Fischer makes a motion to approve the minutes as presented.  Ms. Hatcher seconds the motion and it is open for discussion.  Corrections were made by Mr. Price.  Mr. Price questions where the contract for the interim Park Plymouth manager is and raises this issue with Mr. Fischer. Mr. Price asks who or what CBF is since it is not annotated in the checkbook records.  
Mr. Price calls for a vote with the corrections, vote was taken with 4 in favor and one abstention to accept the minutes as corrected.  

Ms Hatcher makes a suggestion that the board members review meeting minutes from November 13 and the 27th, make suggested corrections, and then re-submit them to the board
4. Further discussion of how minutes might be taken and prepared more quickly in the future:  Mr. Price comments on the difficulty of preparing minutes and suggests that Mr. Hallisey seek secretarial support to help transcribe the minutes.

Ms. Pratt makes a motion that Mr. Hallisey secure part time assistance to transcribe the minutes. The motion was seconded by Ms. Hatcher and passed unanimously.

Permits to Block Parking Spaces for Construction/Remodeling

Final modifications and Decision:  After consulting with Mr. Sylvia and subsequent discussions with the board, Ms. Hatcher drafted documents outlining policy procedures and fines for long term blocked parking spaces.   Mr. David Friend wonders if another policy should be developed for short term, extenuating circumstances or special events.  Mr. Price recognizes this point is not addressed in the current draft, and suggests additional special uses policy needs to be adopted.  Ms. Pratt inquired if this should be added to the special uses policy with a fee.

Mr. Fischer makes a motion to approve Ms. Hatcher’s documents as written.  Ms. Pratt seconds the motion and the vote passes unanimously.

Financial Information, Additional Bills:  Ms. Pratt verified August, September and October reimbursement figures of $25,552.00 with the Town of Plymouth’s Finance Department and the invoices are accurate.  She is submitting it to the board for approval in the month of December.
Ms. Hatcher makes a motion to approve paying those bills.  Ms. Pratt seconds.  All are in favor and the vote passes unanimously.

Mr. Fischer requests that Ms. Pratt forward a list of bills that are going to be reviewed with the Board prior to the meetings.  Ms. Pratt agrees.

Handouts and Discussion of P and L Statements:   Ms. Pratt presents to the board bank statements, profit and loss statements, cash flow reports and projected income in draft form, because deposits still need to be reconciled.  The current book keeper will continue her duties until the beginning of the year.  The board has a general discussion about the financial documents and a need for consistency with documenting expenses moving forward.      

An RFQ Letter Regarding an Audit of the PDC and of Park Plymouth:  Mr. Price updates the board on his meeting with Mr. Sylvia regarding procedures for procuring an auditing firm and possibly an accountant for the PDC and Park Plymouth.  It is a time consuming process that requires all financials and paperwork to be in order so everything can be accounted for properly.  Ms. Pratt brings up that the charter states the board has 60 days from the close of a fiscal year to complete an independent audit.  Mr. Price states that is why he feels the board should hire an accountant, and move forward on an RFQ for an auditor.  Mr. Sylvia recommends to the board that they move ahead with a full audit, on an annual basis, as good practice.  Mr. Price states he wants to put the RFQ out this week. 
A Request to Release Information:  Mr. Gerry Benezra sent a letter of request to Mr. Price requesting to see Mr. Fischer’s contract with the PDC, along with three checks that were given as payment.  Mr. Price asks Mr. Fischer to bring in the contract, and Mr. Fischer states that he is more than happy to provide it to the board.  Mr. Price says that if he does not receive the information within ten days, he will feel compelled to release the information. Mr. Fischer inquired if there were any other questions that needed to be addressed and answered, in which Mr. Price confirmed there were none.

Proposals to Suspend Parking Enforcement in the Downtown and/or  Waterfront Areas:  Proposals given by Ms. Hatcher and Ms. Pratt

1. Ms. Hatcher presents to the board a proposal that the PDC continues the enforcement of all time zone areas, continue to have paid metered spots and allow free parking in all pay and display lots.    
2. Ms. Pratt proposes to suspend paid parking on Sundays and holidays OR for the month of December, while continuing to enforce all time zoned areas.  

Mr. Price asks what Ms. Pratt feels the impact of suspending parking would be.  Ms. Pratt identified and explained a cash flow forecast for the next 6-8 weeks to the board.  She explains to the board that a conservative estimate of $10,000.00 in revenues would still be collected through the pay and display and meters.  Mr. Ruggerio feels that permit numbers could potentially be tripled, based on an effective, positive PR campaign to sell permits during the free parking days.  The topic is opened up to the board for discussion and further exploration.  

Although public comment is closed, Mr. Price recognizes South Plymouth resident, Mr. Steve Leydon, who explains how Boston collects on unpaid parking tickets. Mr. Price explains that the board is already working on that.

Sue Hickey suggests an advertising campaign that announces free parking and permits for sale.
Brian Mullen says there is no foot traffic and can’t believe this is up for debate.  He feels the Town in general should reinvest in infrastructure improvements and the parking gift is the least that can be done for merchants.

Eleanor McKee states that merchants must rely on locals and they are too aggravated to come back into town and pay for parking when they can shop for free up the street.  She is aggravated that she has to beg for this gift.

Lynn Costa says don’t forget the office workers

Susan Melchin worries that employers will take advantage of lots.

Lynn Costa strongly disagrees with Susan.

Linda Benezra relates that the Mayor of Melrose announces free parking for the month of December, and is appreciated by the community and that, after 5 years, Melrose has a vibrant downtown.

Alan Zanotti believes prime spots should keep rotating.  He related to the board how Nantucket handles parking and thinks that Plymouth should act more friendly in their expressions of community good will.  

Mr. Hallisey comments that the PDC should reinvest back into the downtown under Ms. Pratt’s plan for free parking in all pay and display lots and meters for the last three weeks in December; they deserve it.     

Kim McDonough, downtown resident and President of Hometown Heroes Inc, comments that a more concerted marketing effort between other groups in the community (Destination Plymouth, Chamber of Commerce, other non-profits) 
will help strengthen the downtown image.  She believes free parking for the last three weeks in December is a good way to breed good will in the community.
Ms. Pratt makes a motion to suspend paid parking in all metered and pay and display lots for the remaining three weeks in December.  Seconded by Mr. Hallisey.
Ms Hatcher makes an amendment to the motion that the free parking is extended only to the pay and display lots for the three weeks in December.  Mr. Fischer seconded.  

Mr. Price called for a vote on the amendment, which did not pass, with a vote 2-3.

Mr. Price called for a vote on the original proposal of suspended paid parking for the three weeks in December. The motion was approved 3-2.

Free parking will take effect on December 9, 2008.

Park Plymouth Operations:   Mr. Ruggerio distributes to the board a draft of the brochure he put together for parking permits.  Mr. Price is seeking feedback from the board after they have had a chance to review it.  
Review and approval of minutes from 11/13/07, 11/27/07:  Ms. Hatcher makes a suggestion to the board to review the minutes from 11/13/07 and 11/27/07 then submit comments to her so she can present them to the board next week. 
Initial Discussion of the Legal Counsel Applicants Who Were Interviewed:   The board reviews the legal applicants and comments on each one of them. 
Ms. Hatcher makes a motion that they hire Mr. Marzelli.  Mr. Hallisey seconds the motion.  All vote and the motion passes unanimously.

Mr. Fischer makes a second motion that a contract be drafted for the attorney that explains what is expected of him.  Ms. Hatcher seconds. All vote and the motion passes unanimously.

Other Business:  Mr. Fischer presents a check to the PDC from CBF Enterprises in the amount of $685.00 for foreign currency collected from Central Parking.  
Ms Hatcher makes a motion to accept the check from CBF.  Ms Pratt seconds.  All vote and the motion passes unanimously.

Mr. Fischer makes a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Ms. Hatcher seconds.  All vote and the motion passes unanimously.  Meeting adjourned at 7:25 p.m.

Next meeting scheduled for Tuesday December 11, 2007

Respectfully submitted by Mr. William Hallisey

Signed ______________________________
Date: ___________________



William Hallisey
Approved Final Draft
